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TO: 
 

MAYOR J. LEHMAN AND MEMBERS OF COUNCIL                             
 

FROM: K. BRISLIN, RPP, SENIOR PLANNER  
 

NOTED: 
 

A. BOURRIE, RPP, DIRECTOR OF PLANNING AND BUILDING SERVICES 
 
D. FRIARY, GENERAL MANAGER OF INFRASTRUCTURE AND GROWTH 
MANAGEMENT (ACTING) 
 
C. MILLAR, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE 

 
M. PROWSE, CHIEF ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICER  
 

RE: 
 

COMMUNITY IMPROVEMENT PLANS (CIP) 2017 FINANCIAL INCENTIVES  
PROGRESS REPORT  
 

DATE: 
  

JUNE 25, 2018 

 
The purpose of this Memorandum is to advise members of Council on activities completed in the Built 
Boundary, Georgian College Neighbourhood (GCN), Downtown “Next Wave,” and Allandale Centre 
Community Improvement Plans (CIPs).  The 2017 Community Improvement Progress Report covers the 
period March 2017 through to May 2018 and is attached for your information. 
 
The Corporation of the City of Barrie has invested approximately $3.48 million over the last 13 years through 
CIP’s, with a corresponding assessment increase of more than $40 million (taking into account only those 
projects that have benefited from the Tax Increment Based Grant). 
 
Overall, $218,834 was paid over the 2017–2018 reporting period for approved applications.  Another 
$421,056 in funds have been committed through to 2022 for approved projects and staff will monitor 
progress against the conditions of the approved funding.  
 
The uncommitted CIP reserve balance of $342,096 is available for new applications to be considered for 
the remainder of 2018.  A Call for Renovation Grant Applications will be made in the next few months. 
 
Activity Highlights 
 
For your information, the 2017 report includes information on previous commitments made under the now 
discontinued Downtown and Allandale CIPs prior to April 30, 2016, which was the cut-off date for receiving 
applications under these plans. The programs under the two discontinued CIPs have been replaced with 
equivalent programs available in the Urban Growth Centre under the new Built Boundary CIP.  This is the 
last time we will be reporting on projects approved under the old CIP’s. 
 
There was an increase in the number of applications received over previous years.  This was particularly 
noticeable for the renovation grant and may be attributed to changes to the intake process as well as a shift 
from offering forgivable loans to providing grants. 
 
Four adaptive reuse projects received grants in the Built Boundary and three affordable home ownership 
unit projects received funding. Funds will be advanced upon entering into a Memorandum of Understanding. 
 
A significant student housing project (73 units/359 bedrooms) received approval for grant funding in the 
Georgian College Neighbourhood. 
 
Several façade improvement and exterior lighting projects in Allandale and Downtown received their grant 
payouts 
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Pending Applications 
 
Three applications for Redevelopment Grants for affordable housing have been received in 2018. This 
includes an application for two sweat-equity, not-for-profit affordable ownership units in Allandale and two 
applications on Essa Road for transition/emergency housing. These applications will be considered by the 
Grant Review Group over the summer, subject to the applicants providing all necessary information.  
 
If additional funds are needed in 2018 and 2019 for projects that merit consideration (over and above the 
funds available in the CIP budget), it will be necessary for City staff to submit a report for Council’s 
consideration in order to add funds to the CIP budget. 
 
Next Steps 
 
WSP Canada Group Limited was retained to complete a peer review of the Built Boundary and the GCN 
CIP’s as well as research the potential for a Cash-in-Lieu of Parkland Grant.  The findings and 
recommendations from the peer review as well as various inconsistencies and overlaps that have come to 
light through implementation of the CIPs will be addressed in a fall of 2018 staff report.  A Work Plan for 
the CIP amendment process has been developed, with public engagement anticipated to commence once 
Council has considered the Staff Report. 
 
The attached 2017 Community Improvement Progress Report will be posted on the City of Barrie website. 
At the same time, website improvements to promote programs and improve program delivery will be made 
based on recommendations from WSP’s peer review and on feedback and questions staff have received 
over the past year. 
 
As we did last year, there will be a new call for Renovation Grants in the summer of 2018.  Staff will contact 
those that have submitted expressions of interest and will provide a general call with assistance from 
Access Barrie.  
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